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GENERAL REACTIONS TO BARKER

Barker was “a huge opportunity, but many pitfalls”. HBF should preface any suggestions or criticisms of Barker’s recommendations by making clear we give a powerful endorsement of the Barker proposals as a package and we will help deliver.

It was considered important not to focus on any particular house building total (e.g. whether the industry could increase output by 50%), but to focus on Barker’s objective of making the planning system more responsive to market demand. I.e. the level of house building would be determined by the market. [This appears fully in line with Kate Barker’s thinking.]

Conservatives: they were aiming to put policies in place by October 2004, assuming an election in May 2005. Members felt they would go into the election on an anti-development ticket. The Majors had been told Mr Howard, a planning lawyer, has repeatedly asked why more houses don’t get built.

After the election, probably with a new SoS, would Government support for Barker be as strong at ODPM? HBF needed to continue to lobby Treasury where support was likely to be undiminished.

There was also a need to support Kate Barker who faced growing hostility and opposition (CPRE, Tories, Simon Jenkins, Max Hastings.). Her continued involvement was essential to maintaining pressure on the Government. Members agreed the biggest challenge was to gain local authority support for Barker.

Members suggested various other potentially useful contacts: Steve Robson, ex Treasury; Martin Hurst, No.10 [HBF has already met]; LGA [Sandy Bruce Lockhart is new chair].

It was considered beneficial to shift decisions about more contentious issues up from local to regional level. E.g. mineral and waste decisions had improved when shifted to counties.

Members agreed HBF lobbying needed to separate short-term improvements (e.g. speeding up appeals) from the long-term which was the focus of Barker’s recommendations. 

HBF needed to show ODPM and Treasury the recent improvement in planning performance they were trumpeting, as shown by ODPM statistics, was illusory. 

HBF needed to deliver different messages to different audiences:

· We needed to show our support for Barker to Treasury, ODPM and politicians;

· Our public stance needed to be more subtle, stressing the benefits of additional housing and linking housing supply to affordability, housing our children, etc. (using the HBF YouGov poll and recent JRF survey results).

In the debate about modern methods of construction (MMC), it was important to see house builders as part of a supply chain. It was considered strange that the house building industry, made up of UK companies, was being expected to innovate, rather than the supply industry which included very large multi-national companies. More pressure needed to be put on the supply industries. One member suggested a 10-15% increase in output would be as much limited by material shortages as by skills.

Planning-gain Supplement (PGS)

Members noted that the proposed PGS had created uncertainty in land valuations. HBF needed to ensure ODPM and Treasury understood the links between S106, the PGS and market conditions. Less favourable market conditions, or a fall in prices, would change the way in which house builders responded to such measures. 

HBF’s PGS ‘issues’ paper for Treasury posed many questions and problems, but few solutions, and some members doubted a workable PGS could be designed. However David Wilson Homes believed a workable scheme was possible and promised to send HBF a paper [now received]. It was agreed HBF staff would need expert assistance with this issue.

There was member agreement that the windfall gains from planning permissions should be ‘taxed’ - any tax or charge would fall on land owners, not developers – and that all the money must go to local communities to help gain their support for development. If the PGS siphoned off funds to Treasury, something the Treasury was bound to want, LAs were not likely to support the tax. The key issue for the industry was which method of levying a tax/charge on the windfall gains best met the industry’s and LA’s objectives.

Members stressed that public land owners, which represented a large and probably rising proportion of land supply, should be liable for any tax/charge.

There was concern that the very restricted S106 proposed by Barker to run alongside the PGS would, in time, escalate, just as the current S106 had escalated far beyond the requirements of Circular 1/97. The industry risked ending up with a repeat of the current S106 plus a tax. Other concerns were the lack of all-party support for the PGS (the Chancellor stipulated this would be required), loss of LA money, that the PGS proposal was already ‘gumming up’ the land market, the impact of a new tax on land values in a weak market, and whether there were things which S106 would not fund but PGS would fund.

It was suggested the US impact fee system might offer some useful lessons for the UK and that this might prove attractive to Gordon Brown. S106 or impact fees could be varied by area, whereas the proposed PGS might prove very difficult to vary by area.

Members agreed it would not look good for the industry to oppose the PGS, but the ODPM’s proposed tariff was probably a better option in practice. Several members referred to the US system of impact fees which worked well and encouraged LAs to grant permissions.

The meeting concluded that HBF needed to present its case to Government very carefully, stressing there was full agreement with the principle of taxing windfall gains, but that members wanted to find the best mechanism to achieve this objective – which on balance was probably the tariff or some form of impact fee. 

Property Investment Funds (PIFs)

It was agreed HBF should keep away from the detailed, technical tax issues of PIFs. However HBF agreed to send the Treasury a statement of general support for any measure which added a new source of demand for new homes [sent to Treasury on 16th July].

Skills

Members said there was too much focus in the skills debate on site trade skills, including at CITB, whereas shortages of office-based technical staff (e.g. engineers, designers) and site management were equally, if not more important. As development becomes increasingly complex, technical skills would become even more important. MMC still required management, so that management requirements were likely to increase, whereas MMC might alleviate site trade problems. HBF needed to maintain a well-balanced approach.

The recent Egan report did not offer much of direct relevance to the industry, but the skills issues addressed by Egan extended over a much wider area, especially the public sector.

Kate Barker had told one member that skills were seen by Government as a key issue on which the industry would be judged.

It was agreed HBF should survey members, through a questionnaire to the chief executives of a cross-section of Majors, Metropole and others, to identify the key skills shortages likely to hold back delivery of the Barker agenda (increased house building, modern methods of construction, improved customer service). HBF was also asked to assemble information on what is already going on. HBF was urged to form its views independently of CITB and NHBC.

Modern Methods of Construction (MMC)

The economics of MMC works on standardisation and repeatability. Having different house types for each local authority undermines this. The biggest barrier to innovation was continuous changes to building regulations. Members stressed that MMC should not be seen as an either/or option, but as a large number of relatively small innovations over time. There was concern about the extremely slow process of BBA approval of innovations.

One member said that the material suppliers blamed house builders for a lack of innovation, a view which tended to be accepted by Government, whereas it could be argued the suppliers should be the prime movers for innovation.

MMC had to be seen in the full development context. Taking the time from initial land identification to eventual sale of housing units, delays in the short step from slab to structure – to which MMC related - was in fact the least of the industry’s problems. The stages pre-slab, and at finishing, caused much greater problems - planning, building regulations, CABE, etc.

Members agreed Government funding for innovation was helpful and the best way to channel this was via RSLs – an indirect way of subsidising the industry to help build up scale and momentum.

Customer Satisfaction & an OFT Code of Conduct

A strong view was expressed that the OFT Code of Conduct route to improved customer satisfaction was the wrong approach. It would introduce yet more regulation, would restrict the behaviour of companies and could get bogged down for years. It was argued it would be much better to use a customer satisfaction survey to spur improvement, in effect harnessing market forces through pressure from peers, the City, local authority planners, etc. This is the successful US approach where house builders, with the JD Power survey, strive to improve to achieve high survey ratings. Only 10% of the US survey results are published, the rest being made available to individual developers. [John Stewart is meeting JD Power in August.]

To follow this route, the industry would need a more transparent survey than current surveys. The Housing Forum annual survey was inadequate and had achieved little industry interest. NHBC was very concerned about ‘naming names’ with its new customer satisfaction survey. Members accepted there would have to be transitional arrangements to allow all the larger companies to reach high satisfaction ratings before the full US approach could be adopted. The funding of such a survey would need to be resolved.

Key issues with a transparent survey were: when to go public with the results; and who should do the survey. It was agreed that smaller companies and ‘cowboys’ were a problem with this approach which could only realistically apply to the larger firms.

If the industry and HBF were to follow the survey route, rather than the code of conduct route, it would have to convince the Government and Kate Barker that this was a better way to achieve the Barker objective, otherwise there was a risk the industry would look like it was trying to avoid improving customer satisfaction – which it was not. The Majors were committed to the objective. It was just a question of the means.

There was agreement that the Majors needed to ensure their contracts of sale were satisfactory. Rob Ashmead is currently collecting examples from each company. Improvements to contracts could be used to help ‘sell’ to Government the idea of a customer satisfaction survey rather than a code of conduct.

Voluntary Compensation Scheme

This was regarded as unworkable. There was already some compensation offered to residents (e.g. for noise). The recommendations was firmly rejected.

English Partnerships

Members were asked to discuss what approach HBF should take towards EP, given widespread anecdotal dissatisfaction among members with EP’s activities. It was agreed that although EP had many limitations, because it was the Government’s main regeneration vehicle, and because members needed to work with EP, HBF should not criticise EP too much in public.

Date of Next Meeting

This was provisionally set for 2.00 on 1st November and it was agreed Kate Barker would be invited to attend at around 4.30 to hear about industry progress with the Review recommendations and members’ views. [Note: this date is still under discussion. We will confirm the date and venue to members of the Steering Committee as soon as possible.]

John Stewart
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